The meeting of the Board of Directors of the Washington Township Hospital CALL Development Corporation was held on November 16, 2020 via Teleconference in TO order to comply with Governor Gavin Newsom's and Alameda County's ORDER mandatory orders to Shelter at Home to reduce the risk of spread of COVID-19. Chairman Sah called the meeting to order at 7:32 a.m.

Present: Russ Blowers, Steven Chan, DDS, Gloria Villasana Fuerniss, Miro ROLL Garcia, Benn Sah, MD and Kimberly Hartz, President and Chief Executive CALL Officer

Absent: None

Also present: Tina Nunez, Vice President of Ambulatory and Administrative Services; Walter Choto, Sr. Director, Ambulatory Care Services; Erica Luna, Assistant Chief Financial Officer; Paul Kozachenko, Attorney and Holly Cedillo, Executive Assistant

Guests: Kristin Ferguson, Chief of Compliance; Mike Rogers, DEVCO Compliance Officer; Sri Boddu, Audio Visual Manager

A motion was made by Director Blowers, seconded by Director Fuerniss to approve the minutes of the meeting of August 19, 2020 noting that a correction was made to the minutes removing the name Nicholas Kozachenko as he was not in attendance at the August 19 meeting and adding Paul Kozachenko who was in attendance. The motion was carried by the following vote.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF August 19, 2020 and August 24, 2020

Ayes: Directors Blowers, Chan, Fuerniss, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None Absent: None Abstain: None

A motion was made by Director Blowers, seconded by Director Fuerniss to approve the minutes of the meeting of August 24, 2020 noting that a correction was made to the minutes removing the name Nicholas Kozachenko as he was not in attendance at the August 24 meeting and adding Paul Kozachenko who was in attendance. The motion was carried by the following vote.

Ayes: Directors Blowers, Chan, Fuerniss, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None Absent: None Abstain: None

Chairman Sah notified the Board that Director Fuerniss would not be continuing COMMUNICATIONS in her role as Director on the DEVCO Board of Directors as of January 2021. He thanked Director Fuerniss for her support and contributions while serving on the Board and for her dedication to improve the health and wellbeing of the residents of the Washington Township Health Care District.

Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation November 16, 2020 Page 2

Ms. Hartz thanked Director Fuerniss for her service on the Washington Township PRESIDENT & CHIEF Hospital Development Corporation Board of Directors and for her involvement in EXECUTIVE OFFICER the community while serving on the Board. She acknowledged the involvement REPORT of Director Fuerniss in the approval of the investment of the new linear accelerator and treatment planning system at the Washington Radiation Oncology Center, which is planned to be completed this December. The accomplishments and initiatives supported by Director Fuerniss while serving on the DEVCO Board of Directors have helped to meet the goal of improving and maintaining the health status of the District residents.

Ms. Hartz provided an update regarding the evolving coronavirus pandemic. Initiatives continue to be implemented to help manage COVID-19. We continue to work with skilled nursing facilities and the county to help improve safety and minimize the spread of the virus. Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) continues to be closely monitored and maintained. In preparation for a potential surge, we are increasing inventory of PPE to the best of our ability as the supply chains are challenged at this time. The goal is to have ninety days of supply on hand. Educating the community on the significance of wearing face masks and social distancing continues to be an important focus. A resource link located on the Washington Hospital Healthcare System website is regularly updated according to CDC guidelines. A COVID-19 vaccine is being developed and will be distributed at a county and state level. Also, a mandate has been issued to all health care workers in the County of Alameda to receive an annual flu vaccination. Exemption is only allowed with a physicians' note stating a specific medical reason.

Ms. Hartz announced that the Bond Measure XX appears to have received enough votes to be passed but will not be officially certified until December 3rd. This bond will provide funds for the District to comply with current California seismic regulations in order to meet the unfunded 2030 deadline and the future health care needs and growth of the community. Ms. Hartz thanked the staff and community for working together in support of the bond measure. This will allow Washington Hospital Healthcare System to grow with the community and continue to provide quality health care in seismically safe facilities for generations to come.

Ms. Hartz noted that the current financial position continues to be challenged by COVID-19. Direct impact comes from increased overhead expenses to support staff and patients, a decrease in Emergency Department visits, and patients remaining in the hospital for extended periods of time. Washington Hospital received some relief funds from the CARES Act last fiscal year and has applied for additional funds for this fiscal year. We are not sure if we will receive any additional relief funds.

Ms. Hartz notified the group that the hospital continues to prepare for The Joint Commission survey. This survey was placed on hold due to the coronavirus

Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation November 16, 2020 Page 3

pandemic and is now anticipated to take place during the month of January 2021. A mock survey was recently conducted in order to prepare the organization for the survey.

PRESIDENT & CHIEF **EXECUTIVE OFFICER** REPORT (CONT'D)

Ms. Nunez shared that the Washington Radiation Oncology Center located in Fremont implemented the new Linear Accelerator. During the week of November 11th the beam commissioning took place and quality data was submitted to the state granting authorization to begin treating patients. The staff is scheduled to return to the Fremont location on December 14th and is currently receiving training on the new machine. Dr. Sandeep Kunwar is working with the staff regarding the new treatment capabilities including Stereotactic Body Radiotherapy (SBRT) and Stereotactic Radiosurgery (SRS).

Chairman Sah adjourned the meeting to closed session at 8:02 a.m.

ADJOURN TO CLOSED SESSION

Chairman Sah adjourned the meeting to open session at 9:06 a.m. He reported that ADJOURN TO OPEN no action was taken in closed session.

SESSION

The authorization to approve the President and Chief Executive Officer of Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation to execute the Commercial Guaranty in connection with a construction loan for tenant improvements for the Ambulatory Surgery Center, referred to as the "Peninsula Surgery Center", on behalf of DEVCO and to approve the Certificate of Entity Corporation, and to authorize the Corporate Secretary to execute the Certificate of Entity Corporation, and to authorize the President and Chief Executive Officer to execute any and all instruments and to take any and all actions deemed by her to be necessary, or desirable, to carry out the intent and purposes of the motion.

ACTION ITEM -Approval of the Ambulatory Surgery Center Commercial Loan Guaranty and Certificate of Entity Corporation with Fremont Bank

Director Chan moved to accept the approval for the execution of the Commercial Guaranty on behalf of DEVCO and approval of the Certificate of Entity Corporation and authorization to execute the Certificate of Entity Corporation. On a second from Director Blowers the motion was carried with the following vote:

Ayes: Directors Blowers, Chan, Garcia and Sah

Noes: None

Abstain: Director Fuerniss

Absent: None

Director Fuerniss retired from Fremont Bank, therefore she abstained from the vote.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:10 a.m. The next meeting is scheduled for February 3, 2021 at 7:30 a.m.

ADJOURNMENT

Washington Township Hospital Development Corporation November 16, 2020 Page 4

DocuSigned by:

Benn Sali, MD 16F6FECB84594D8...

Benn Sah, MD Chair DocuSigned by

Steven Chan, DDS Secretary